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Culture and Society in Papua New Guinea: Yu Tok Wanem? Madang, Papua New Guinea and 
Auckland, Aotearoa/New Zealand, Divine Word University Press and the Pacific Media 
Centre, ISBN: 978-1-877314-94-3. Aus$35.00. 

It is a feature I have observed of island living that people on big islands sometimes lose track 
of what happens on nearby smaller islands. This book is an excellent case in point: it seems 
that, while we researchers in Australia have become absorbed in our own worthy cultural, 
media and journalism pursuits, what’s happening just to the north has become lost in the 
clouds. But this remains unaddressed at our peril because Papua New Guinea (PNG) turns out 
to be something like a sentinel organism, a canary in the coal mine, for Australia. Evangelia 
Papoutsaki, Michael McManus and Patrick Matbob might think they have brought together a 
collection of articles about “mainstream media, development and the information gap, social 
concerns and teaching and training young media and communication professionals” in Papua 
New Guinea; but what they have also produced is a document showing how islanders 
everywhere should approach cultural, media and journalism research: not with a big net but 
with tweezers and a microscope. 

Anyone who has grown up in Australia thinking that PNG was a big green blob in the sea north 
of Cape York, where life was hard and primitive, and lately increasingly violent, will be 
surprised by this book. Anyone who had thought that the PNG media scene hardly exists, or 
certainly not with the diversity and sophistication of the Australian, New Zealand, Asian or the 
northern hemisphere cultures of Europe and North America, is in for a shock. And anyone who 
had thought that Papua New Guineans, ordinary folk as much as dedicated scholars, don’t 
think and dream about media will receive a wake-up call, probably on a Digicel mobile phone. 

Did we know that investigative journalism is alive and well in PNG, or that the real risk is that 
the “weak state agencies may not have the capacity to investigate and prosecute the illegal 
activities revealed by the media” (p.28)? Or that most media outlets are radio stations? I was 
fascinated at the chapter which showed how negative and unbalanced media reporting of PNG 
social conditions has been (p.39), then it dawned on me that we have the same problem in 
Australia. Similarly, I read that “people with status and influence tended to be heard much 
more in the media than ordinary citizens” (p.41), one of the major technical sourcing problems 
of the past few generations of journalism everywhere. The nature and impact of the Tok Pisin 
language (p.60) is stunning and needs even more investment in research. Journalists’ reporting 
of family violence needs more development and investigative journalism might yield some 
answers (p.81); isn’t that just the case in many Western societies which often stereotype family 
violence as a problem for others? Perhaps there is a link between that and the sub-par attention 
given to education and health (p.90). I was particularly interested to see how journalists and 
communities deal with large foreign mining interests in the Madang region and to see the 
researcher conclude that journalists will “face problems where (they) lack resources that will 
enable (them) to travel to the project impact areas and make their own assessments of issues 
that impact upon the local people there” (p.133). Communities impacted by mining the length 
and breadth of Australia will resonate with this conclusion. 

The “big net” approach to cultural and journalism studies I mentioned at the start of this review 
is the colonial attitude to media and journalism studies which has been a feature of Australia 
(and I suspect New Zealand) for decades. Lead book editor Evangelia Papoutsaki takes a big 
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stick to this attitude in the final chapter, which the book acknowledges as the “epilogue” to this 
venture. In this she is in good company, at least notionally joining the movement to de-
westernize media and journalism studies and curricula. A symposium on the 
“internationalization of the curriculum in action” was successfully convened in October 2011 
at the University of South Australia, and this movement is gaining momentum 
(www.ioc.net.au/).  

But Papoutsaki goes further than theory: she gives us the root and branch mechanisms for how 
to turn this into action … the “tweezers and microscope”. She does this in a PNG context but 
take a minute to consider: each of us lives in an increasingly multicultural suburb, town, city, 
province and country: does this not apply to us all, in Australia, Canada, the UK, the US and 
New Zealand, to mention just a few readers of this journal? She notes that local research 
produces local knowledge which (citing Conti) influences the direction in which a society 
moves. So: “if local (journalism) schools want to develop local models, there must be an 
investment in local research” (p.225). Then journalism/communication curricula must be 
created that “promote awareness of the social and cultural significance of (that) local 
knowledge”; and then a teaching methodology that “... uses data on the demand side … 
allowing information needs, once identified, to become the catalyst for creative production, 
harnessing the inherent capacities and collective wisdom of communities rather than simply 
transferring the received wisdom of foreign donor agencies and consultants reinforced by 
media technocrats” (p.226).  

The final step, perhaps the keystone in the arch, is “to use young people to learn and practice 
journalism in ways that borrow knowledge from their communities and benefits them directly 
by sharing their findings with them” (p.227). We in the journalism academy are well 
positioned for this since we bring – or should bring – local enculturation to our classrooms, 
which are packed full of young people eager to research and tell us what they have discovered.  

This seems to me to be a methodology that will work anywhere, not just in PNG. Goodness, it 
might even work in Australia! 

John Cokley 
School of Journalism & Communication, University of Queensland 
Australia 
j.cokley@uq.edu.au  
 

 
Michael Crossley, Mark Bray & Steve Packer (2011). Education in Small States: Policies and 
Priorities, London, Commonwealth Secretariat, 85pp. ISBN: 978-1-84929-036-4.US$25.00 
and 
Michaela Martin & Mark Bray (Eds.) (2011). Tertiary Education in Small States: Planning in 
the Context of Globalization, Paris, France, International Institute on Educational Planning, 
279pp. ISBN: 978-92-803-1358-1. US$16.00. Free electronic version at: 
http://www.iiep.unesco.org/fileadmin/user_upload/Info_Services_Publications/pdf/2011/Marti
n-Bray_Small_states.pdf  


